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MERRY CHRISTMAS and BLESSED NEW YEAR 
 

  

Merry Christmas General Lee 
Moss Neck, Fredericksburg, VA, December 25, 1862 by Mort Kunstler in 2007 

 

 

 



 

  

The Grey Line 

 

 

The Grey Line – The Official Newsletter of the Garnett-

Pettigrew Chapter 67, Confederate Officers of North Carolina 

Society, Military Order of Stars & Bars is published bi-

monthly. All material not identified from other sources is 

copyrighted by the Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 and may not 

be reproduced without written permission. We reserve the 

right to not accept any advertisement or article we feel is 

detrimental to the principles of our Historical Honor Society 

or the Honor of our Southern Heritage. 
 

Address all correspondence, comments, change of address or 

questions to Commander Ron Perdue, 336 880 8243, email - 

gpmosb@gmail.com  or PO Box 5641, High Point, NC 27262. 

 

Visit our website at http://www.mosbnc.org/greensboro.htm  

Military Order of Stars & Bars 
 
 

The War Between the States produced some of the most 

outstanding civil and military leaders in the history of 

mankind. To perpetuate the idealism that animated the 

Confederate Cause and to honor the courage, devotion and 

endurance of those who dedicated their lives and services 

during four years of devastating war, and who, throughout the 

dreadful decade of reconstruction, labored heroically for the 

restoration of self-government as the most precious heritage of 

the American Revolution, male descendants of the officers 

who honorably served in the Army, Navy and other 

commands of the Confederate States of America and male 

descendants of the elected and appointed officials of the 

Confederate Executive and Legislative branches of 

government unite to establish The Military Order of the Stars 

and Bars, a patriotic Society.  
 

If eligible, we invite you to join this prestigious organization. 

More information available on the MOSB official website or 

contact our Adjutant Ronnie Roach, 919 602 2449, email 

ronnie_s_roach@hotmail.com  or mail at 303 Shambley Road, 

Mebane, NC 27302. 

 

 

 

Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 
 
 

The Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 of the Confederate Officers 

of North Carolina Society – Military Order of Stars & Bars 

was established in 1984 in Danville, Virginia. 
 

The Chapter was named in honor of General Richard Garnett 

of Virginia and General James J. Pettigrew of North Carolina. 
 

The Chapter was honored with the “Dr. James M. Edwards 

Distinguished Chapter Award” in 1998 for Best Chapter in the 

Confederation. In 1996, 2006 and 2011 our newsletter was re-

cognized with the “Captain John Morton Newsletter Award” 

and the “Turner J. Fakes Award” for best Chapter scrapbook 

in the Confederation in 2006, 2007, 2010 and 2011. 
 

The Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 has adopted and maintains 

five Confederate Infantry Brigade markers including A.P. Hill 

Headquarters, Carter’s Battery, 11
th

 Mississippi Regiment and 

the state monuments of Tennessee, Mississippi and Georgia at 

the Gettysburg National Military Park. 
 

Our meetings are held at the Monticello Community Center 

located at 7069 McLeansville Road, in Monticello, NC.  
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Pledge of the MOSB 

 

 

Our Chapter Calendar 

Saturday, December 8 – Garnett-Pettigrew Special Invitation 

to “Union County’s Confederate Pensioners of Color Day” – 

Join us at 2 pm at the historic Confederate Monument, Old 

Union County Courthouse in Monroe, North Carolina. You do 

not want to miss this historic Sesquicentennial Event with the 

Dedication and Unveiling of the new Confederate Marker 

honoring these ten United Confederate Veterans of Color with 

their descendants on this special day. 
 

All are Welcome – bring your family and friends  
 

Saturday, December 15 - Garnett-Pettigrew MOSB Meeting 

– Annual Candlelight Memorial Service 
 

Meeting starts at 6:30 pm at Monticello Community Center, 

7069 McLeansville Road, in Monticello, NC. 
 

Please RSVP to by calling Commander Perdue or emailing 

gpmosb@gmail.com if you plan on joining us for supper. This 

gives courtesy to those making meal arrangements. The price 

of the meal remains $8.00 per person.   

 

 

Salute to our Colors 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

The Great Seal of the Confederacy 
 

I salute the Confederate Flag with affection, 
reverence, and undying devotion to cause for 
which it stands... 
 

I salute the North Carolina Flag and pledge to 
the Old North State love, loyalty, and faith… 
 

I salute the Flag of Virginia, with reverence 
and patriotic devotion to the “Mother of 
States and Statesmen” which it represents – 
the “Old Dominion,” where liberty and 
independence was born. 
 

We, the posterity of the Officer Corps and 
civil officials of the Confederacy, do pledge 
ourselves to commemorate and honor the 
service of leadership these men rendered in 
the cause of the fundamental American 
principles of self-determination and states' 
rights and to perpetuate the true history of 
their deeds for the edification of ourselves, 
our society, and for generations yet unborn. 
 

  

mailto:gpmosb@gmail.com
http://www.mosbnc.org/greensboro.htm
mailto:ronnie_s_roach@hotmail.com
mailto:gpmosb@gmail.com


 

 

 

  

Special Invitation to the Order 
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In Memory of Union County’s Confederate Pensioners of Color 

Old Union County Courthouse, Monroe, North Carolina 

 

 

NEW CONFEDERATE MONUMENT 
 

Memorial Service 
Dedication and Unveiling  

 

Union County’s             
Confederate Pensioners of Color 

 

2 pm on Saturday 

8
th

 December 2012 
 

Old Union County Courthouse 

Monroe, North Carolina 

  

 

 

Weary Clyburn 

 
 

Aaron Perry c1880-1885 
 

 

The North Carolina Division, Sons of Confederate Veterans and the North Carolina 

Society of the Order of Confederate Rose are announcing the unveiling of a New 

Confederate Monument on Saturday, December 8, 2012 at 2:00 pm in Union County.   
 

This historic monument Honoring Confederate Soldiers of Color from Union County 

during the War for Southern Independence will be placed in front of the existing 

Confederate Monument at the Old Union County Courthouse in Monroe, North Carolina. 
 

Join us in Monroe on this special day with the descendants of these United Confederate 

Veteran heroes. Period dress welcome and bring your MUSKETS to make some noise in their 

memory. Invite family and friends. Do not miss this Sesquicentennial Event. The Garnett 
 

If you cannot attend this historic event but wish to show your support with a donation, 

please send check addressed to UCPMF to the address below. *More information available 

by contacting Tony Way – 704 242 2756 or MOSB Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 

Commander Ron Perdue – 336 880 8243 or gpmosb@gmail.com  
 

The Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67, North Carolina Confederate Officers Society of the 

Military Order of Stars & Bars is proud to support this monumental Sesquicentennial 

Event with our fellow brethren and sisters by donating the Special Edition Programs in 

tribute to these men and their descendants.  

 
Earl L. Ijames, Curator, North Carolina Museum of History will be the Keynote Speaker and 

Mattie Clyburn Rice, Daughter of Weary Clyburn scheduled for the Unveiling Ceremony 

 

UCPMF 
PO Box 1755 

Indian Trail, NC 28079 

 
 

file:///C:/photo_explorer
mailto:gpmosb@gmail.com


 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

Adjutant’s Column 
 

It was a privilege for the Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 to be in-

vited to join the Bicentennial celebration of the Bethel 

Presbyterian Church.  There was a special ceremony to honor 

all veterans and members of the Armed Forces affiliated with 

their church. The program started with a welcome and 

invocation by the church's pastor, Rev. Paul L. Rhodes. Several 

veterans and service organizations participated in the service. 

The event was a great way to honor the 200
th
 Anniversary of 

the church and its members while remembering their veterans. 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

This unique organization was established in 1998 to help with 

memorial services. Wearing a period mourning outfit, she is 

present to remind people of the loss of life during the Civil 

War. The Black Rose was named in honor of Rose O'Neal 

Greenhow, who lost her life helping the Confederate Cause. 
 

 

 
 

A rifle salute and cannon salute were conducted by people in 

uniforms representing previous wars. Pictured above is our own 

Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter’s “The Orange Light Artillery, 2nd 

Company G, 40th NC Troops CSA, "Patterson's Battery" 

Memorial Cannon Crew, North Carolina Society of the Military 

Order of Stars & Bars” firing the cannon salute. 
 

There were thirty Confederate Veterans' names read along with 

all the veterans buried in the cemetery. This historic cemetery 

has veterans from all wars from the Revolutionary War until 

our present wars in the Middle East. 
 

North Carolina Republic flags were provided by a chapter to 

the church to mark the gravesites of all Confederate Veterans. 
 

      

 
 

The Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter was both honored and humbled 

for the invitation from the church to participate in the 

ceremonies on September 30, 2012. We thank the Society of the 

Black Rose and members of the Sons of Confederate Veterans 

for their support during this tribute to our Southern Heroes. 
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It was an honor to 

escort Mrs. Yvonne 

Brown portraying the 

grieving widow as we 

placed a wreath at the 

memorial stone in the 

cemetery, which reads, 

"In Memory of All Our 

Veterans".   
 

Mrs. Brown, wife of 

GPMOSB Compatriot 

Larry Brown, is a 

proud member of the 

Society of the Black 

Rose, North Carolina 

Society of the Order of 

Confederate Rose 

Crossroads Journal, October 2012 Edition 
Guilford County, North Carolina 
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Mt. Bethel Covenant Church in Reidsville hosted a special 

dinner and program on November 10
th
 to honor veterans of all 

wars during Veteran’s Day weekend. Wayne Barham 

organized this special event with a flag raising and lowering 

ceremony highlighted by the Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 

MOSB Memorial Cannon Crew firing a salute.   

The Boy Scouts were proud to serve our veterans during the 

special dinner. Members of the Sons of Confederate Veterans 

also supported the event with Jamie Funkhouser representing 

HPAC and our Reidsville Confederate Monument. Mr. 

Barham had the privilege of leading a tour of the church 

cemetery that holds the remains of almost fifty of fallen 

Confederate heroes. Our appreciation to Madison Messenger 

for these photos from their November 2012 edition. 
 

Adjutant Ronnie S. Roach 

Garnett-Pettigrew MOS&B Chapter 67 
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Commander Perdue presents Certificate to Past Commander Roberts 

Compatriot Jamie Funkhouser discussing the Reidsville Monument 

Adjutant Ronnie Roach – Special History Presentation 

 

 

SAVE THE MONUMENT 
 

Historical Preservation Action Committee 
 

HPAC is a historical organization of citizens, business owners and members 

of historical societies who care about heritage defense and preservation of 

history. There is no cost to become a member, but donations are appreciated 

to support their efforts. You can join this organization by sending your 

contact information and make donations by mail to:    
 

HPAC, P.O. Box 684, Reidsville, NC, 27323 
 
 

October Meeting 
 

Josh Austin of HPAC was our scheduled speaker to 

discuss the status of the Confederate Monument in 

Reidsville, but he experienced a schedule conflict.  

Compatriot Jamie Funkhouser, who is known for his 

relentless dedication to this cause by standing guard 

at the historic location of the missing monument, was 

able to join us and share his personal experiences.  
 

Our ancestors fought to preserve the principles of our 

founding fathers and defend their homes against 

unconstitutional invasion. This monument honored 

the brave men of Reidsville and Rockingham County 

who sacrificed so much during this period in history. 

It is our time, our time to accept our responsibility as 

descendants to join this fight to protect their memory 

by having the monument returned to the only place it 

belongs, its original location in downtown Reidsville. 
 

Adjutant Ronnie Roach shared another excellent pro-

gram entitled “Wade Hampton and my Confederate 

Ancestors” which was very inspirational.  

 



 

  

Commander’s Column 
 

Friends of the Order, 
 

We are proud to report the Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 has 

been very involved in events honoring our heritage during the 

Sesquicentennial of the War for Southern Independence.  
 

Our MOSB Memorial Cannon Crew, 40th NC Troops, 2nd 

Company G, Orange Light Artillery, "Patterson’s Battery" CSA 

has been making quite a bit of noise honoring not only our 

Confederate heroes, but our veterans of all wars. It has been an 

honor to perform military honors seven times in the last year. 
 

The last two events were on September 30, 2012 at the 200
th
 

Anniversary Celebration Service of Bethel Presbyterian Church 

in McLeansville and the Mt. Bethel Covenant Church service 

near Stokesdale during the Veteran’s Day weekend.  
 

These two events were covered by the local newspapers with 

photos published in color. The event at Mt. Bethel was covered 

on the front page of the Madison Messenger. Both events were 

attended by over 200-250 people. We are proud of the men of 

our Memorial Cannon Crew for honoring our Confederate 

Veterans and the men and women of the military who have 

served since the War Between the States.  
 

Our Memorial Cannon Crew is featured on the National website 

in Featured Chapter Activities of the Activities & News section 

by visiting www.mosbihq.org. 
 
 

 

It is with deep regret to report a loss in our chapter with the 

passing of William “Ted” Williams on November 2, 2012. At 

the age of 94, he was still proud to be “Real Grandson” of a 

Confederate soldier. He was a charter member of the Private 

Lorenzo Dow Williams Camp 1456, North Carolina Division, 

Sons of Confederate Veterans in Reidsville, North Carolina. 
 

Please keep GP Chapter members Rodney & Patrick Williams 

and their family in your thoughts and prayers for their loss.  
 
 
 

In our October meeting our scheduled speaker Josh Austin of 

HPAC was not able to join us as planned. In his absence, 

Compatriot Jamie Funkhouser updated us on the subject of the 

Confederate Monument in Reidsville.  
 

Adjutant Ronnie Roach saved the day by sharing another one of 

his excellent programs. This presentation on General Wade 

Hampton of South Carolina is one of the most intriguing stories 

from the war. Hampton, a man from one of the wealthiest 

families of the time would lose everything he owned during the 

war. This program is very meaningful to Compatriot Roach 

because he had Confederate ancestors who served with General 

Hampton. The program was an inspiration to all of us. 
 

Our chapter is excited about the unveiling of the new marker on 

Saturday, December 8
th
 at 2pm in front of the Confederate 

Monument at the old Union County Courthouse in Monroe. 

This historic Sesquicentennial event will honor Union County’s 

Pensioners of Color recognizing these ten brave men.  
 

You do not want to miss this opportunity to experience this 

event with the descendants of these Confederate Veterans. It 

will be a special day as we witness Weary Clyburn’s daughter 

Miss Mattie Clyburn Rice unveil this historic marker. We are 

disappointed that our cannons will not be fired, but excited to 

join the troops with the firing of muskets. 
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A special gift idea this Christmas for your relatives would be a 

membership to the Military Order of Stars & Bars. It is a gift 

that keeps on giving as you share the memories of your 

ancestors and preservation of your Heritage. 
 

Please plan to join us on Saturday evening, December 15
th
 in 

our meeting when we have our annual Candlelight Ceremony. 
 

Until next time, as always, I remain in dedicated service with 

you for the Guardianship of their Memory… 
 

 

                                                 Commander Ron Perdue 

                                                  Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 

                                                  Military Order of Stars & Bars 

 

 

NOW AVAILABLE 
CONFEDERATE OFFICERS  

NORTH CAROLINA SOCIETY  

Military Order of Stars & Bars 
 

 
 

Sample: name badge with title & chapter name and number 

 
Military Order of Stars & Bars logo engraved on badge with 

your name and chapter of the North Carolina Society. The 

metal badges are antique gold in color and 1 1/8 x 3 inches in 

size. The second and third line is your choice of title, chapter 

name and number or other details as you choose. Most any 

request is possible with these custom made badges. Contact 

Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 Commander or Capitol Medals.  
 

These new name tags are only $10 each with shipping 

included. Special Chapter Discount - 10 or more ordered for 

your chapter – shipping savings shared with 10% discount on 

all name badges in same order. 

 
MOSB NAME BADGE ORDERING INFORMATION 

 
 

NAME      __________________________________________ 

 ADDRESS __________________________________________ 

 CITY ____________________  STATE ___ ZIP CODE ________ 

EMAIL     ______________________   PHONE _____________  
 
 

Mail Check or Money Order payable to Capitol Medals, LLC 

 
Capitol Medals, LLC                             

PO Box 667 
High Point, NC 27261 

 

Phone 336 884 1176   Fax       
336 884 4312              

info@trophieshp.com 

 

“He who gave freedom to our fathers will bless the 

efforts of their children to preserve it…”          

                          Robert E. Lee, 14 February 1863 

 

http://www.mosbihq.org/
mailto:info@trophieshp.com
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